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(3) Includes work performed in the United 
States. 

(End of clause) 

[73 FR 67704, Nov. 14, 2008, as amended at 73 
FR 72242, Nov. 26, 2008; 77 FR 44066, July 26, 
2012; 78 FR 46795, Aug. 1, 2013; 80 FR 38300, 
July 2, 2015] 

52.222–55 Minimum Wages Under Ex-
ecutive Order 13658. 

As prescribed in 22.1906, insert the 
following clause: 

MINIMUM WAGES UNDER EXECUTIVE ORDER 
13658 (DEC 2015) 

(a) Definitions. As used in this clause— 
‘‘United States’’ means the 50 states and 

the District of Columbia. 
‘‘Worker’’— 
(1) Means any person engaged in per-

forming work on, or in connection with, a 
contract covered by Executive Order 13658, 
and — 

(i) Whose wages under such contract are 
governed by the Fair Labor Standards Act 
(29 U.S.C. chapter 8), the Service Contract 
Labor Standards statute (41 U.S.C. chapter 
67), or the Wage Rate Requirements (Con-
struction) statute (40 U.S.C. chapter 31, sub-
chapter IV); 

(ii) Other than individuals employed in a 
bona fide executive, administrative, or pro-
fessional capacity, as those terms are de-
fined in 29 CFR part 541; and 

(iii) Regardless of the contractual relation-
ship alleged to exist between the individual 
and the employer. 

(2) Includes workers performing on, or in 
connection with, the contract whose wages 
are calculated pursuant to special certifi-
cates issued under 29 U.S.C. 214(c). 

(3) Also includes any person working on, or 
in connection with, the contract and individ-
ually registered in a bona fide apprenticeship 
or training program registered with the De-
partment of Labor’s Employment and Train-
ing Administration, Office of Apprenticeship, 
or with a State Apprenticeship Agency rec-
ognized by the Office of Apprenticeship. 

(b) Executive Order minimum wage rate. (1) 
The Contractor shall pay to workers, while 
performing in the United States, and per-
forming on, or in connection with, this con-
tract, a minimum hourly wage rate of $10.10 
per hour beginning January 1, 2015. 

(2) The Contractor shall adjust the min-
imum wage paid, if necessary, beginning 
January 1, 2016, and annually thereafter, to 
meet the applicable annual E.O. minimum 
wage. The Administrator of the Department 
of Labor’s Wage and Hour Division (the Ad-
ministrator) will publish annual determina-
tions in the FEDERAL REGISTER no later than 
90 days before the effective date of the new 

E.O. minimum wage rate. The Administrator 
will also publish the applicable E.O. min-
imum wage on www.wdol.gov (or any suc-
cessor Web site), and a general notice on all 
wage determinations issued under the Serv-
ice Contract Labor Standards statute or the 
Wage Rate Requirements (Construction) 
statute, that will provide information on the 
E.O. minimum wage and how to obtain an-
nual updates. The applicable published E.O. 
minimum wage is incorporated by reference 
into this contract. 

(3)(i) The Contractor may request a price 
adjustment only after the effective date of 
the new annual E.O. minimum wage deter-
mination. Prices will be adjusted only for in-
creased labor costs (including subcontractor 
labor costs) as a result of an increase in the 
annual E.O. minimum wage, and for associ-
ated labor costs (including those for sub-
contractors). Associated labor costs shall in-
clude increases or decreases that result from 
changes in social security and unemploy-
ment taxes and workers’ compensation in-
surance, but will not otherwise include any 
amount for general and administrative costs, 
overhead, or profit. 

(ii) Subcontractors may be entitled to ad-
justments due to the new minimum wage, 
pursuant to paragraph (b)(2). Contractors 
shall consider any subcontractor requests for 
such price adjustment. 

(iii) The Contracting Officer will not ad-
just the contract price under this clause for 
any costs other than those identified in para-
graph (b)(3)(i) of this clause, and will not 
provide duplicate price adjustments with any 
price adjustment under clauses imple-
menting the Service Contract Labor Stand-
ards statute or the Wage Rate Requirements 
(Construction) statute. 

(4) The Contractor warrants that the prices 
in this contract do not include allowance for 
any contingency to cover increased costs for 
which adjustment is provided under this 
clause. 

(5) A pay period under this clause may not 
be longer than semi-monthly, but may be 
shorter to comply with any applicable law or 
other requirement under this contract estab-
lishing a shorter pay period. Workers shall 
be paid no later than one pay period fol-
lowing the end of the regular pay period in 
which such wages were earned or accrued. 

(6) The Contractor shall pay, uncondition-
ally to each worker, all wages due free and 
clear without subsequent rebate or kick-
back. The Contractor may make deductions 
that reduce a worker’s wages below the E.O. 
minimum wage rate only if done in accord-
ance with 29 CFR 10.23, Deductions. 

(7) The Contractor shall not discharge any 
part of its minimum wage obligation under 
this clause by furnishing fringe benefits or, 
with respect to workers whose wages are 
governed by the Service Contract Labor 
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Standards statute, the cash equivalent 
thereof. 

(8) Nothing in this clause shall excuse the 
Contractor from compliance with any appli-
cable Federal or State prevailing wage law 
or any applicable law or municipal ordinance 
establishing a minimum wage higher than 
the E.O. minimum wage. However, wage in-
creases under such other laws or municipal 
ordinances are not subject to price adjust-
ment under this subpart. 

(9) The Contractor shall pay the E.O. min-
imum wage rate whenever it is higher than 
any applicable collective bargaining agree-
ment(s) wage rate. 

(10) The Contractor shall follow the poli-
cies and procedures in 29 CFR 10.24(b) and 
10.28 for treatment of workers engaged in an 
occupation in which they customarily and 
regularly receive more than $30 a month in 
tips. 

(c)(1) This clause applies to workers as de-
fined in paragraph (a). As provided in that 
definition— 

(i) Workers are covered regardless of the 
contractual relationship alleged to exist be-
tween the contractor or subcontractor and 
the worker; 

(ii) Workers with disabilities whose wages 
are calculated pursuant to special certifi-
cates issued under 29 U.S.C. 214(c) are cov-
ered; and 

(iii) Workers who are registered in a bona 
fide apprenticeship program or training pro-
gram registered with the Department of La-
bor’s Employment and Training Administra-
tion, Office of Apprenticeship, or with a 
State Apprenticeship Agency recognized by 
the Office of Apprenticeship, are covered. 

(2) This clause does not apply to— 
(i) Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA)-cov-

ered individuals performing in connection 
with contracts covered by the E.O., i.e. those 
individuals who perform duties necessary to 
the performance of the contract, but who are 
not directly engaged in performing the spe-
cific work called for by the contract, and 
who spend less than 20 percent of their hours 
worked in a particular workweek performing 
in connection with such contracts; 

(ii) Individuals exempted from the min-
imum wage requirements of the FLSA under 
29 U.S.C. 213(a) and 214(a) and (b), unless oth-
erwise covered by the Service Contract 
Labor Standards statute, or the Wage Rate 
Requirements (Construction) statute. These 
individuals include but are not limited to— 

(A) Learners, apprentices, or messengers 
whose wages are calculated pursuant to spe-
cial certificates issued under 29 U.S.C. 214(a). 

(B) Students whose wages are calculated 
pursuant to special certificates issued under 
29 U.S.C. 214(b). 

(C) Those employed in a bona fide execu-
tive, administrative, or professional capacity 
(29 U.S.C. 213(a)(1) and 29 CFR part 541). 

(d) Notice. The Contractor shall notify all 
workers performing work on, or in connec-
tion with, this contract of the applicable 
E.O. minimum wage rate under this clause. 
With respect to workers covered by the Serv-
ice Contract Labor Standards statute or the 
Wage Rate Requirements (Construction) 
statute, the Contractor may meet this re-
quirement by posting, in a prominent and ac-
cessible place at the worksite, the applicable 
wage determination under those statutes. 
With respect to workers whose wages are 
governed by the FLSA, the Contractor shall 
post notice, utilizing the poster provided by 
the Administrator, which can be obtained at 
www.dol.gov/whd/govcontracts, in a prominent 
and accessible place at the worksite. Con-
tractors that customarily post notices to 
workers electronically may post the notice 
electronically provided the electronic post-
ing is displayed prominently on any Web site 
that is maintained by the contractor, wheth-
er external or internal, and customarily used 
for notices to workers about terms and con-
ditions of employment. 

(e) Payroll Records. (1) The Contractor shall 
make and maintain records, for three years 
after completion of the work, containing the 
following information for each worker: 

(i) Name, address, and social security num-
ber; 

(ii) The worker’s occupation(s) or classi-
fication(s); 

(iii) The rate or rates of wages paid; 
(iv) The number of daily and weekly hours 

worked by each worker; 
(v) Any deductions made; and 
(vi) Total wages paid. 
(2) The Contractor shall make records pur-

suant to paragraph (e)(1) of this clause avail-
able for inspection and transcription by au-
thorized representatives of the Adminis-
trator. The Contractor shall also make such 
records available upon request of the Con-
tracting Officer. 

(3) The Contractor shall make a copy of 
the contract available, as applicable, for in-
spection or transcription by authorized rep-
resentatives of the Administrator. 

(4) Failure to comply with this paragraph 
(e) shall be a violation of 29 CFR 10.26 and 
this contract. Upon direction of the Adminis-
trator or upon the Contracting Officer’s own 
action, payment shall be withheld until such 
time as the noncompliance is corrected. 

(5) Nothing in this clause limits or other-
wise modifies the Contractor’s payroll and 
recordkeeping obligations, if any, under the 
Service Contract Labor Standards statute, 
the Wage Rate Requirements (Construction) 
statute, the Fair Labor Standards Act, or 
any other applicable law. 

(f) Access. The Contractor shall permit au-
thorized representatives of the Adminis-
trator to conduct investigations, including 
interviewing workers at the worksite during 
normal working hours. 
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(g) Withholding. The Contracting Officer, 
upon his or her own action or upon written 
request of the Administrator, will withhold 
funds or cause funds to be withheld, from the 
Contractor under this or any other Federal 
contract with the same Contractor, suffi-
cient to pay workers the full amount of 
wages required by this clause. 

(h) Disputes. Department of Labor has set 
forth in 29 CFR 10.51, Disputes concerning 
contractor compliance, the procedures for 
resolving disputes concerning a contractor’s 
compliance with Department of Labor regu-
lations at 29 CFR part 10. Such disputes shall 
be resolved in accordance with those proce-
dures and not the Disputes clause of this 
contract. These disputes include disputes be-
tween the Contractor (or any of its sub-
contractors) and the contracting agency, the 
Department of Labor, or the workers or their 
representatives. 

(i) Antiretaliation. The Contractor shall not 
discharge or in any other manner discrimi-
nate against any worker because such work-
er has filed any complaint or instituted or 
caused to be instituted any proceeding under 
or related to compliance with the E.O. or 
this clause, or has testified or is about to 
testify in any such proceeding. 

(j) Subcontractor compliance. The Con-
tractor is responsible for subcontractor com-
pliance with the requirements of this clause 
and may be held liable for unpaid wages due 
subcontractor workers. 

(k) Subcontracts. The Contractor shall in-
clude the substance of this clause, including 
this paragraph (k) in all subcontracts, re-
gardless of dollar value, that are subject to 
the Service Contract Labor Standards stat-
ute or the Wage Rate Requirements (Con-
struction) statute, and are to be performed 
in whole or in part in the United States. 

(End of clause) 

[79 FR 74552, Dec. 15, 2014, as amended at 80 
FR 75917, Dec. 4, 2015] 

52.222–56 Certification Regarding 
Trafficking in Persons Compliance 
Plan. 

As prescribed in 22.1705(b), insert the 
following provision: 

CERTIFICATION REGARDING TRAFFICKING IN 
PERSONS COMPLIANCE PLAN (MAR 2015) 

(a) The term ‘‘commercially available off- 
the-shelf (COTS) item,’’ is defined in the 
clause of this solicitation entitled ‘‘Com-
bating Trafficking in Persons’’ (FAR clause 
52.222–50). 

(b) The apparent successful Offeror shall 
submit, prior to award, a certification, as 
specified in paragraph (c) of this provision, 
for the portion (if any) of the contract that— 

(1) Is for supplies, other than commercially 
available off-the-shelf items, to be acquired 
outside the United States, or services to be 
performed outside the United States; and 

(2) Has an estimated value that exceeds 
$500,000. 

(c) The certification shall state that— 
(1) It has implemented a compliance plan 

to prevent any prohibited activities identi-
fied in paragraph (b) of the clause at 52.222– 
50, Combating Trafficking in Persons, and to 
monitor, detect, and terminate the contract 
with a subcontractor engaging in prohibited 
activities identified at paragraph (b) of the 
clause at 52.222–50, Combating Trafficking in 
Persons; and 

(2) After having conducted due diligence, 
either— 

(i) To the best of the Offeror’s knowledge 
and belief, neither it nor any of its proposed 
agents, subcontractors, or their agents is en-
gaged in any such activities; or 

(ii) If abuses relating to any of the prohib-
ited activities identified in 52.222–50(b) have 
been found, the Offeror or proposed subcon-
tractor has taken the appropriate remedial 
and referral actions. 

(End of provision) 

[80 FR 4990, Jan. 29, 2015] 

52.222–57–52.222–61 [Reserved] 

52.222–62 Paid Sick Leave Under Exec-
utive Order 13706. 

As prescribed at 22.2110, insert the 
following clause: 

PAID SICK LEAVE UNDER EXECUTIVE 
ORDER 13706 (JAN 2017) 

(a) Definitions. As used in this clause (in ac-
cordance with 29 CFR 13.2)— 

Child, domestic partner, and domestic violence 
have the meaning given in 29 CFR 13.2. 

Employee—(1)(i) Means any person engaged 
in performing work on or in connection with 
a contract covered by Executive Order (E.O.) 
13706; and 

(A) Whose wages under such contract are 
governed by the Service Contract Labor 
Standards statute (41 U.S.C. chapter 67), the 
Wage Rate Requirements (Construction) 
statute (40 U.S.C. chapter 31, subchapter IV), 
or the Fair Labor Standards Act (29 U.S.C. 
chapter 8); 

(B) Including employees who qualify for an 
exemption from the Fair Labor Standards 
Act’s minimum wage and overtime provi-
sions; 

(C) Regardless of the contractual relation-
ship alleged to exist between the individual 
and the employer; and 
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